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Village Administrator Memorandum 65-15 
 
TO: President Rick Zirk 
 Village Board of Trustees 
 
FROM: Ray Keller, Village Administrator 
 
DATE: July 9, 2015 
 
RE:  Village Board Committee of the Whole Meeting – July 14, 2015 
 
 

The following summary discusses the agenda items for the Committee of the Whole meeting 
scheduled for July 14, 2015: 
 
1. CALL TO ORDER 
 
2. ROLL CALL / ESTABLISH QUORUM 
 
3.  ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION 

A. Minutes from the July 7, 2015 Village Board Meeting 
Please review the enclosed minutes from the Village Board meeting on July 7. Staff 
recommend approval. Unless directed otherwise, this item will be added to the consent 
agenda for the July 21 meeting.  
 

B. June 2015 Treasurer’s Report 
Finance Director Marlene Blocker has prepared the Treasurer’s report for June 2015, 
which is enclosed for your review. Please contact me prior to the meeting if you have any 
questions or need more detailed information. Staff recommend approval. Unless 
otherwise directed, this item will be added to the consent agenda for the July 21 meeting. 
 

C. Ordinance 19-2015, an ordinance approving a final plan for Building IV of the 
Prairie Business Park 
Interstate Partners LLC has submitted a final plan for their Building IV site, located at the 
southeast corner of the Prairie Business Park PUD. Because Prairie Business Park was 
entitled a Planned Unit Development (PUD), the final plan requires Plan Commission 
review and Village Board approval before permits may be issued.    
 
The subject area is currently used in part by J.S. Reimer, whose equipment and materials 
will be relocated with the development of this site.  Interstate Partners will construct a 
285,820 s.f. building that will extend across 14.7 acres in combined lot size.  Interstate 
Partners have not yet identified any specific uses or tenants for the building. The final 
plan and accompanying building and landscaping exhibits comply with the UDO and the 
terms of the PUD ordinance.  
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In accordance with state statutes, the final plan for a site developed within a PUD must be 
first reviewed by the Plan Commission prior to Board approval.  The final plan was to be 
reviewed at the July 8 Plan Commission meeting, but the Commission did not have a 
quorum present and therefore could not make its recommendation.  Staff are attempting 
to reschedule the meeting for July 14, 15 or 16 so that the Plan Commission’s 
recommendation could “catch up” with the Board’s consideration of the final plan 
ordinance at the July 21 meeting. Please contact me with any questions or requests for 
supplemental information that may be needed prior to the meeting.  
 

D. WOW Business internet introduction 
At the meeting, representatives from Wide Open West (WOW) Business will introduce 
themselves and their proposed internet service for the Village’s business district.  WOW 
proposes to provide internet and phone (VOIP) services to the businesses along and south 
of Higgins Road, backed by a 432-strand fiber optic trunk line. WOW extended their own 
fiber cable along Higgins Road between Randall and Tyrrell Roads when they installed 
fiber cables for Verizon Wireless and Fosiva (Troy Mertz’ fiber project).  According to 
WOW’s representatives, 16 Gilberts businesses have already expressed interest in 
connecting to their network as soon as it is available. 
 
Staff have started reviewing a pass-through agreement that would allow WOW to use the 
Village’s rights of ways and utility easements to extend their fiber cables.  Because 
WOW is not providing video services, they are not subject to the cable franchise laws or 
franchise fees, but their telephone services would be subject to the Village’s 
telecommunications tax. WOW has stated that they have no plans to provide residential 
services in Gilberts.   
 
With the board’s feedback, Staff will prepare the pass-through agreement for possible 
action at an upcoming board meeting. Please contact me or Assistant Administrator Bill 
Beith if you have any questions or need supplemental information prior to the meeting. 
 

E. MDC Waste Hauling Contract Extension 
In 2011, the Village entered into a five-year agreement with MDC to provide waste and 
recycling collection services to Gilberts residents and small businesses. MDC was 
selected as the lowest responsible bidder at the conclusion of a RFP process conducted by 
the Village.  A copy of the original contract is provided for the Board’s information.  
 
In anticipation of the contract expiration on April 30, 2016, MDC has proposed two 
options for extending the contract by either five or eight years, with somewhat varying 
terms: 
 
1. Option 1 Five-Year Extension:  Effective May 1, 2016 and annually thereafter, the 

monthly rate would be adjusted by the Consumer Price Index (Midwest Urban 
Consumers) through April 30, 2021. 

 
2. Option 2 Eight-Year Extension:  Effective August 1, 2015, the current monthly rate 

($20.09) would be reduced to last year’s monthly rate of $19.51.  Starting August 1, 
2016, the rate would be adjusted annually by the CPI for the next five years; not 
adjusted for Year 6 (August 2021-July 2022), and then annually adjusted by the CPI 
for the final two years through the end of the contract on July 30, 2023.  
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The proposal includes allowing customers a one-time swap-out of their garbage 
containers at no additional cost. MDC will clean and/or exchange the trash cart provided 
to each residence one time during the term of the contract, which would otherwise result 
in a $25 service charge. The contract extension would also include an updated list of 
parks and special events at which MDC will provide garbage containers, portable toilets 
and hand washing stations at no charge to the Village. All other terms of the original 
contract would remain in effect.   
 
In response to the Board’s recent inquiries about electronics recycling options, Staff 
asked MDC to offer two e-waste recycling events each year.  However, Staff recommend 
not offering electronics recycling at this time, as the electronic materials market is 
unstable and could result in significant costs to the Village, depending on the level of 
resident (or nonresident) participation. Staff suggest continuing to direct residents to 
Kane County’s e-recycling projects; the Village retains the option of offering 
supplemental e-recycling as a separate future arrangement if the Board so chooses.  
 
Having received only compliments about MDC’s services, and to avoid inconveniencing 
residents with a receptacle exchange with the potential selection of a new contractor, 
Staff recommend the eight-year extension option.  For the past five years, the CPI-U 
(Midwest) 12-month change rate has averaged 1.6% with annual adjustments ranging 
from +3.8% to -0.8%.  Assuming that this trend continues, the proposed extension would 
result in very modest annual cost increases to the Village and its customers over the next 
eight years.  
 
As established in 2011, the Village charges its garbage customers the actual monthly 
cost, plus a $5.00 service charge, rounded up to the next whole dollar. The proceeds from 
the service charge are set aside in the road improvement fund, which allowed the Village 
to eliminate vehicle stickers while continuing to save for the Village’s next major road 
improvement program in 2021-2022. Continuing this practice would result in 
approximately $135,000 annually, or approximately $1.1 million by the end of the 
contract, for future road improvements.  
 
Representatives from MDC will be at the meeting to re-introduce themselves to the 
Board and to respond to any questions or comments.  Unless directed otherwise, Staff 
will prepare the contract extension agreement and authorizing resolution for 
consideration at the July 21 board meeting.  Please contact me with any questions or 
requests for additional information that may be needed prior to the meeting.  
 

F. Parks signage for recreational programming agreement participants 
At the July 7 meeting, the Village Board asked Staff to develop a program to allow the 
Grizzlies, the YMCA and other entities to post temporary signs at Village parks to 
highlight their organizations.  
 
Staff propose adopting an interim policy allowing the Grizzlies, the YMCA and the 
Pirates baseball program, by virtue of their annual recreational programming agreements 
with the Village, to put up temporary signs at Village parks.  The interim policy would all 
allow all three participants to put signs on a trial basis this year without amending their 
agreements. If the policy yields results that are acceptable to the participants and the 
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Village, the signage terms could be amended and/or included into next year’s 
programming agreements.  
 
With this approach, the Village retains maximum control over the size and placement of 
the signs, allowing it as an element of a voluntary agreement rather than establishing it as 
a “right” or zoning regulation. This approach also avoids potential complications 
stemming from the Supreme Court’s recent Reed v. Town of Gilbert (AZ) decision, which 
impacts how municipalities may regulate the content of allowable signage.   
 
The draft policy would allow the three organizations to put up one sign at two of three 
park locations (Waitcus, Town Center and Memorial).  The signs could be no larger than 
32 square feet (4’ x 8’) in size, which matches the large banner that the Grizzlies had 
briefly hung on the fences at Memorial and Waitcus Parks.  The policy requires that the 
banners/signs be attached to the fences for the three baseball diamonds, avoiding visual 
clutter from stand-alone signs.  The policy states that each sign could be posted for up to 
30 days, though the sign could be allowed for longer periods so long as it well maintained 
and remains timely (e.g. does not advertise for an already-passed registration deadline). 
 
A draft version of the interim policy is provided for the Board’s review.  Any of the terms 
of the signage policy could be amended to better fit the Board’s desired outcome for this 
program. Staff will revise the policy in response to any Board feedback and will add it to 
the July 21 meeting agenda for the Board’s possible consideration.  Please contact me 
with any questions or requests for information that may be needed prior to the meeting.  
 

4.  STAFF REPORTS 
 Staff will provide updates on current activities at the meeting.  
 
5. BOARD OF TRUSTEES REPORTS 
 
6. PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
 
7. PUBLIC COMMENT  
 
8. EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 Staff request an executive session to discuss ongoing litigation.  Please let me know if you 

have any questions about other executive session topics.  
 
9. ADJOURNMENT 
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